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May 2017 
Sutherland Group Newsletter 

About Sutherland Group 

We meet at 8 pm every third 
Wednesday from February to 
November at Gymea Community 
Centre, 39 Gymea Bay Rd, 
Gymea. 
Visitors welcome. 
 

We support awareness and 
conservation of Australian native 
plants. 
 

See our website & Facebook 
http://sutherland.austplants.com.au 
 

www.facebook.com/APS.Sutherland 

 
 
President 
Vacant 
 
Secretary 
Leonie Hogue 
75A Wattle St 
Jannali 2226 
leoniehogue@gmail.com 
Ph 9528 6083 
 
 
Treasurer 
Anne Webb 
9 Connels Rd 
Cronulla 2230 
Ph 9523 6067 
 
 
Publicity Officer & 
Speaker Convenor 
Ralph Cartwright 
ralphc@spin.net.au  
02 9548 1074 

0416 030 872 
 
Newsletter Editor 
Peter Shelton 
pshelton.2232@gmail.com 
Ph 9525 9950 
 
Next Deadline: 
Wednesday 7 June 2017 

Coming up.. 
Wed, 17 May  Sutherland Group meeting: Restoring Sydney’s  

Urban Bushland with Charlotte Simpson-Young 

Sat, 20 May  APS NSW quarterly meeting on the Central Coast 

Thurs, 1 Jun  Weekday working bee: JB Reserve, Kareela 

Sun, 4 Jun Working bee: JB Reserve, Kareela 

Wed, 21 Jun Sutherland Group Meeting: Biodiversity in Urban 
Wetlands 

Look out for ..  Acacia merinthophora (Wattle) 

 
A. merinthophora in JB Reserve   (Ph: P. Shelton) 

You may need to visit JB Reserve to see this in Sutherland, unless 
you happen to know of another planting. Needless to say, it is not 
indigenous to this area, it is from SW Western Australia. It is looking 
fantastic at the moment with its skeletal weeping foliage holding up the 
bright yellow flowers. It will grow as high as 4 metres but should not 
shade out any other plants. It will appreciate sun and good drainage.  
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For your diary Contact John Arney ph 9525 0449, johnarney@ozemail.com.au 

W’ends, 13, 14 May Illawarra Grevillea Garden open days. This is one of the Illawarra’s special gardens. 
           1, 2 July There is also a rainforest walk above the display garden which is generally always open. 
             Admission is $5 for adults, children free.  Plant sales available. 

More details at their Facebook page: https://www.facebook.com/Illawarragrevilleapark/  

6- 28 May Botanica: In Sickness and in Health. This is Botanica’s 17th season at the Royal 
Botanical Gardens, Sydney. Over 200 original botanical art works are on exhibition and 
for sale. May is Art Month at the Gardens; follow this link for other activities: 
https://www.rbgsyd.nsw.gov.au/whatson?s=1&c=43&f=all&t=all  

Wed, 17 May Sutherland Group meeting:  Restoring Sydney’s Urban Bushland. Charlotte Simpson-
Young, a PHD student at UNSW, is studying the structure and function of Sydney’s 
urban bushland. She will explain her urban revegetation sites and what ecological 
functions they provide, and ow they compare to remnant bushland.  

 We have plants for sale, books to borrow, plant identification, plant raffle, Coastal Plants 
of the RNP CDs for sale, a free supper – and friendly people to chat with. Visitors 
welcome, so invite a friend along. Please bring some specimens for the plant table and 
label specimens with their name if you can to help our plant stewards. 
Can you bring a typical Cottage Garden plant specimen for the plant table? 
From 7.45 pm for 8 pm start, Gymea Community Hall, 39 Gymea Bay Rd Gymea 

Sat, 20 May Quarterly meeting hosted by Central Coast Group. This meeting is also the AGM. 
Please see the details later in this newsletter on page 7 

Thu, 1 Jun Weekday Working bee: Joseph Banks Reserve, Manooka Place, Kareela 
Join Bushcare Officer Chris Banks at Joseph Banks Reserve on the first Thursday of the 
month from 9 am for some weeding and pruning. Everyone welcome.  
Contact Leonie Hogue on 9528 6083 

Sun, 4 Jun Working bee: Joseph Banks Reserve, Manooka Place, Kareela, 9.30 am 
 There is always plenty to do in the Sutherland Group garden whether you like pruning, 

weeding and/or planting. Weeding, pruning and general maintenance always needs to 
be done. Helpers come and go so we need others to take their place and enjoy being at 
the Reserve. Please see if you can come once a month to help, it would be greatly 
appreciated. It is first Sunday of the month (9.30 am start) and first Thursday of the 
month (9 am start). It’s only a couple of hours each time and not difficult. 
Contact Leonie Hogue 9528 6083 

Wed, 7 Jun Australian Plants Trivia Night. This event is hosted by East Hills Group and has 
become a regular event. Sutherland Group usually occupies a table or two so keep this 
date free if you are interested.  Please RSVP by 31 May. 
Contact Karlo Taliana 9709 6135 or karlo.taliana@optus.net.au  

Wed, 21 Jun Sutherland Group meeting.  Biodiversity in Urban Wetlands. 
We have plants for sale, books to borrow, plant identification, plant raffle, Coastal Plants 
of the RNP CDs for sale, a free supper – and friendly people to chat with. Visitors 
welcome, so invite a friend along. Please bring some specimens for the plant table and 
label specimens with their name if you can to help our plant stewards. 
From 7.45 pm for 8 pm start, Gymea Community Hall, 39 Gymea Bay Rd Gymea 

Sat, 24 Jun Walk: The Bungoona Trail, Royal National Park. From Florence Parade. Rated Easy. 
   9:30 – 1:30 The initial aim of this walk will be to ID as many of the local plants as possible along the 

walk from the Tram Station to Bungoona lookout, bring your books, notepads and pens.  
Pre-visits are also highly encouraged, you may visit the area as many times as you like 
before the day and later astonish us with your knowledge of the plant life that is to be 
found there, unworthy prizes will be on offer for the biggest list and most improved on 
the day.  
The information that we collect will be entered into a database of notes for the Path and 
follows an inquiry from the Tramway Museum for information on the walk to the lookout. 
If time permits, we will continue along Florence Pde to see what is to be found roadside. 
Contact John Arney, ph: 9525 0449, m: 0418 607 685 

mailto:johnarney@ozemail.com.au
http://www.grevilleapark.org/
https://www.facebook.com/Illawarragrevilleapark/
https://www.facebook.com/Illawarragrevilleapark/
https://www.rbgsyd.nsw.gov.au/whatson?s=1&c=43&f=all&t=all
http://austplants.com.au/media/kunena/attachments/124/APSNSWQuarterlyGathering20.05.17.pdf
http://www.sutherlandshire.nsw.gov.au/Recreation/Parks/Joseph_Banks_Native_Plants_Reserve_Kareela
http://sutherland.austplants.com.au/joseph_banks.php
mailto:karlo.taliana@optus.net.au


APS Sutherland – May 2017  3 

Early June, TBA APS Sutherland Group Committee Meeting  Open Garden planning meeting 
From 7.30 pm at Leonie Hogue’s, 75A Wattle Road, Jannali 
Contact Leonie Hogue on ph 9528 6083 

Thursday, Jun 29 We are looking for volunteers for a few hours work to help out in a member’s garden at  
   9.30 – 11.30 Yowie Bay.    Contact John Arney, ph: 9525 0449, m: 0418 607 685 

Sat, 8 Jul APS NSW Quarterly Meeting Hosted by Blue Mountains District Group 

Wed, 2 Aug Sutherland Group Committee Meeting at Leonie Hogue’s 
From 7.30 pm, 75A Wattle Road, Jannali  
Contact Leonie Hogue on ph 9528 6083 

Sat, 26 Aug APS Sutherland Group Open Garden details to be advised later. 

2 – 3 Sep Weekend Get-together to be hosted by the Coffs Harbour Group.  The theme will be 
“Rainforest Riches Revealed.”   The Coffs Harbour Group have prepared a full itinerary 
of talks and guided walks for the two days and registrations are now being taken for the 
event at:― http://austplants.com.au/Html/APSNSWRegionalGetTogether.pdf  
Coffs Harbour is 560km from the Shire and we are seeking expressions of interest for a 
few days extra stay in the area.  

2018 12 - 20 January in Hobart – The ANPSA Biennial Conference. The Conference 
Theme is: “Grass Roots to Mountain Tops, depicted in our logo with Themeda, the grass 
roots, and the recognisable mountain tops shaping the map of Tasmania.” 
See: http://www.apstas.org.au/conference.html  

At the April meeting
Urban Environments and their impact on Floral Pollinators -- Manuel Lequerica 

Manuel Lequerica is currently a Masters student at the University of Sydney in the Dieter Hochuli ecology lab 
studying floral insect visitors in urban areas. Manuel is from Columbia where he studied botany. 

Manuel began with some stark home truths; such as the massive reduction in global forested areas that has 
occurred in the last 8,000 years. Even since the year 1620, there has been a substantial reduction in forested 
areas, especially in Europe. Satellite images show that over the last 30 years, there has been substantial 
reduction in places such as Mexico. 

An approximate 2.3 million sq. km of forested areas has been lost between the years 2000 and 2012. 
However, this has been offset to an extent by the re-planting of approximately 1.5 million sq. km. This result, 
however, means that anywhere up to 6,600 tons of carbon dioxide has been released into the atmosphere. 

It is estimated that by 2050, 75% of people globally will live in cities, compared to just 25% in 1950.  

Manuel believes that urban landscapes make good study locations for biodiversity as this is where a lot of 
species are adapting to survive. Also – urban areas are constructed of natural resources, and therefore, 
create a modified habitat that is constructed of the same raw materials (i.e. timber, stone and soil). 

Manuel explained that ecosystem services can be broken down into four categories, viewed from a human 
perspective. These are regulating (aspects such as air quality, climate, water supply, natural disasters etc), 
supporting (nutrient cycling, water cycling, soil formation and enrichment and photosynthesis) cultural 
(recreation, tourism, spirituality and benefits for mental well-being) and provisioning (resources, food, fuel, 

APS groups nearby Have you considered visiting another local APS group?  
Each group welcomes APS members and visitors, so check your diary. 

East Hills Group 

Wednesday 7 Jun from 7.00 pm for 7.30 start 
Australian Plants Trivia Night 
(1st Wednesday of every month except January) 
Lugarno-Peakhurst Uniting Church 
909 Forest Road, Lugarno (opposite the Lugarno shops) 
http://easthills.austplants.com.au/ 

 

Menai Wildflower Group 

Wednesday 14 June at 7.00 pm 
Illawong Rural Fire Brigade 
Old Illawarra Rd, Illawong 
http://menaiwildflower.austplants.com.au/ 

http://austplants.com.au/Html/APSNSWRegionalGetTogether.pdf
http://www.apstas.org.au/conference.html
http://easthills.austplants.com.au/
http://menaiwildflower.austplants.com.au/
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fibre, medicine, etc.). 

There is growing evidence that increased levels of biodiversity enhances functionality of ecosystems across 
trophic levels. More biodiverse ecosystems can recover faster from impacts and are more resilient to 
changes. 

Manuel specifically studies pollinators and floral visitors and the services they provide to biodiversity function 
within ecosystems, as well as importance to humans. 

There is a statistic that insect pollinators enhance global crop output in the US by an additional $235-577 
billion a year! Yet, there has been a dramatic decline in pollinators with evidence dating back to 1961. In the 
US, there are people employed to drive bee hives around from crop to crop in order to enhance pollination 
and increase crop production. Honey bees, in particular, have declined in the US, which is blamed on large-
scale pesticide use, as well as parasites. 

In Australia, we are much luckier, in that we have none of the serious bee parasites, and we have a large 
diversity of native bees. Honey bees are not always the most effective pollinators. In Australia, native bees, 
flies, and bugs also play substantial roles in pollinating plants. 

Manuel’s experiments focused on sampling insect diversity in a variety of ecosystems around Sydney. These 
ecosystems included gardens, urban bushland fragments, parks and large intact bushland areas. This was to 
explore whether different levels of urbanisation or green space area, can be linked to changes in diversity of 
floral visitors. 

Manuel established a wide range of study sites and established 1000 m and 2000 m buffers around the sites. 
Pan traps are used to collect insects over 48 hours and a range of colours are used to attract different insects. 
Plant species diversity was also recorded and categorised. 

Results showed that there is a large variation of floral pollinators in large bushland area in that it can 
sometimes be high and sometimes low. Parks are more consistent, but usually have a high diversity. Urban 
bushland remnants were the poorest performers, with low numbers of species recorded. Generally, a large 
bushland or greenspace area results in more floral visitor diversity. 

It was found that beetle pollinators are positively related to vegetation diversity. The more species of plants, 
the more beetles will be found, whether this is a park, urban remnant or large bushland area. Beetles are not 
affected by urbanisation, provided that plant diversity remains high.  

Flies are always present, regardless of site type, and show similar diversity across different sites. Bugs 
(Hemiptera) are also similar. 

Hymenoptera (bees and wasps; ants were not included in this study) are usually more diverse with a higher 
diversity of vegetation. Bees and wasps tend to decrease in heavily urbanised sites. Native bees strongly 
prefer large bushland areas.  

Manuel stressed that humans need to be mindful of the impacts that cities have on every level of biodiversity. 
Although some pollinators persist in urban areas, the establishment or preservation or parks and greenspace 
results in an increase in insect diversity, which is linked to a host of other ecosystem functions. Manuel also 
has some limited evidence that native plants attract significantly more insects compared to exotic plants. 

Manuel also spends time with school children undertaking insect surveys and has even persuaded local 
councils to stop mowing areas of parkland so he can demonstrate that the insect diversity will increase in 
such areas. 

We wish Manuel well with the completion of his studies. His enthusiasm was great to see! 

Dan Clarke 

On the plant table 
The plant table is a great way to see what grows 
well in Sutherland Shire and what flowers when. 
And you can try your chances at propagation by 
taking home some cutting material. 

Plant Steward Phil Keane’s nursery, Ausplants, is 
in Sutherland – visits by appointment. 
Tel: 9521 1960 
email: ausplantsnursery@gmail.com 

Rutaceae: 

 Correa pulchella  A variable plant with a range 
of cultivars available such as ‘Dusky Bells’, 
‘Pink Bells’ and others – it can grow to 1 m 
high. Oval leaves and tubular red to orange 
flowers about 20 mm long. The species is best 
in a dry-ish spot with good air flow. Does not 
like moist shady spots. Prune regularly for 
better flowering. 

mailto:ausplantsnursery@gmail.com
http://anpsa.org.au/c-pulc.html
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Thymeleaceae: 

 Pimelea linifolia (Rice Flower) - Locally 
common shrub to Sydney up to about 1.5 m 
tall – usually on sand or sandstone, it has 
decussate leaves and clustered heads of 
showy white flowers. Give good drainage with 
a sandy soil and some sunlight. Very pretty 
once established. 

Proteaceae: 

 Grevillea ‘Moonlight’ Similar to ‘Honey Gem’, it 
grows to 3 x 3 m. Bright yellow inflorescences 
which will attract the birds. Dissected foliage 
with thing segments. Not overly fussy. Give a 
well-drained soil with good sunlight. Prune 
periodically for good results. 

 Grevillea ‘Parakeet Pink’ A very attractive 
grevillea growing to about 1.5 m x 1.5 m. It has 
lovely pink “toilet-brush” inflorescences and 
can be pruned to be quite compact. Foliage is 
strongly dissected, similarly to Grevillea 
“Moonlight” and others. Will tolerate a range of 
soil types but make sure drainage is good and 

sunlight is most of the day. Great bird attractor. 
Flowers for most of the year. 

Ericaceae: 

 Rhododendron lochiae A shrub naturally 
found growing in cliff crevices and on other 
trees in Northern QLD. Can be grown 
successfully in a moist, shaded, well drained 
position in temperate climates. Attractive red-
pinkish flowers in spring and summer. 

 Woolsia pungens One of the ‘epacrids’ which 
is locally common in our sandstone bushland 
and one of the few things flowering in Autumn, 
though will also flower in winter and spring. It 
has slightly spiky clustered foliage that is 
interesting to touch and clusters of 5-petaled 
white to dark pink flowers which can be 
sweetly-scented. Is not as easy to grow as 
Epacris longiflora but is worth a try. Propagate 
from cuttings and give a free draining soil. 
Grows to 2 metres. Try it in a container first! 

Dan Clarke.

Report: Walking The Burgh Track 
On Sat. 29 April we set off to explore the Western section of The Burgh Track, from the Helensburgh Railway 
Station to its crossing point on the Hacking River, 4.5km from our starting point. The day had been planned in 
February, whilst we were at Charlotte Pass, with Allan House to lead a fungi finding expedition through the 
different types of bushland that are to be found along the track. Allan met us at the station and described the 
walk, the geology and some of the fungi that we might encounter but that he and Merilyn were unable to 
accompany us due to a relatively short notice family commitment. However, Merilyn had arranged for a family 
friend, and Helensburgh local, Christina Robinson, to lead us for the day.  

We first visited the nearby disused railway tunnels, (opened1888, closed 1915), where, with probable thanks 
to Social Media, we noted numerous visitors of varying ages, some armed with torches, all intent on exploring 
the old tunnels. 

In addition to our books, we were also armed with copies of a plant list that had been compiled by Bob 
Coveny, (see the hyperlink, “Helensburgh”, ignore the photo but see the plant list below it).  The exact area of 
Bob’s survey is not known to us, however. Because we were able to add several plant names that Bob would 
not have missed, we suspect that it was further to the west of our location.  

We started our walk on a fire trail near the Station and once we had passed through the weedy housing areas 
we left the trail and Christina led us along the most appealing of the many tracks and trails that criss-cross the 
first couple of kilometres of the walk. The weather was great and we were soon busily ticking plants off our 
list. Fungi was also noted and photographed.  

After a late morning tea we re-joined a railway-line service-trail and began our 100m descent towards the 
river. This trail passes through a shale transition zone into a tall turpentine and rainforest area and we were 
soon ticking-off plants and again adding a few more. 

   
   Cymbidium suave  Tasmannia insipida (Brush Pepperbush) P. densa   (Ph: J. Arney) 

http://anpsa.org.au/p-lin.html
http://www.gardeningwithangus.com.au/grevillea-moonlight-grevillea/
http://www.gardeningwithangus.com.au/grevillea-parakeet-pink-grevillea/
http://anpsa.org.au/r-loc.html
http://plantnet.rbgsyd.nsw.gov.au/cgi-bin/NSWfl.pl?page=nswfl&lvl=sp&name=Woollsia~pungens
http://plantnet.rbgsyd.nsw.gov.au/cgi-bin/NSWfl.pl?page=nswfl&lvl=sp&name=Epacris~longiflora
http://bushlands.southerncouncils.nsw.gov.au/species-list?siteID=329


APS Sutherland – May 2017  6 

Flowers were sparse, however, this perhaps made us appreciate the ones that were out all the more. We 
noted both local Actinotus spp in flower, Styphelia laeta, (in bud), Allocasuarina littoralis (numerous red 
flowers on the female trees and rusty coloured tips on the males.), dependable Lambertia formosa and many 
Banksias were in flower.  Of special interest, Merilyn had told Christina to look out for Prostanthera densa  
and we located a few plants in flower. (Bob’s list has P. marifolia, however, Dan Clark directs us to a 2013 
paper by Barry Conn, et al., that restricts P. marifolia to the Manly area and the look-alikes to several 
relatively isolated populations of P. densa, located between Jervis Bay and Port Stephens. (Dan also refers 
us to notes in Alan Fairley’s Seldom Seen). Other plants of interest were Tasmannia insipida, resplendent 
with its glossy fruit, Club Mosses were picture perfect and a near-ground Cymbidium suave with 9 healthy 
seed pods in the fork of a Scribbly Gum was also seen.  

Of the fungi, one that was seen in a couple of locations was Pisolithus arhizus, the Horse Dung Fungi, and 
perhaps of interest, a later search on the internet found a report which stated that it “is a major component in 
mycorrhizal fungus mixtures that are used in gardening as powerful root stimulators”. Another of interest was 
a Shaggy Cap, Boletellus emodensis. There were many more fungi species and it goes without saying that 
we missed Allan’s expertise in identifying most of them. 

           
  Shaggy Cap     Horse Dung Fungus   (Ph: J. Arney) 

Our thanks to Allan (and Merilyn) for the pre talk and directions and especially to Christina for her patience in 
leading our slow moving group (9km in 6 ½ hours.)  

A good day was had by all and several returned home by the 4.23pm train. Thanks also to Robyn Collins from 
the Macarthur Group and Dora Shapiro who joined us on the day.  

John Arney 

News and More 

Joseph Banks Reserve 

It was strangely quiet at our May working bee, with 
the contractors working elsewhere, most of our 
regular members away and the Minerva School 
team stuck on their bus with a flat battery. But 
Clare McColl and I continued working with Jason 
Salmon along the Bates Drive embankment and 
reached the western end near the ponds. One 
vigorous plant in this area is Grevillea shiressii. Its 
conservation status is Vulnerable in NSW as it is 
only found in the Gosford area and is highly 

susceptible to frequent fire. It is a tall shrub 2–5 m 
high with distinctive coloured flowers that are 
initially green, becoming blue-grey to mauve then 
translucent cream over time. We pruned it back, 
took out bracken fern, pruned some pittosporums 
shading out the understorey and gave the grass 
trees a dead-hair cut. 

Jason Salmon’s father John, a previous member of 
Sutherland Group, dropped in. He is in Sydney to 

receive his Medal of the Order of Australia (OAM) 
with wife Kerryn for their surf lifesaving and 
environmental work. Congratulations! 

 
Boea hygroscopica (Rock Violet) flowers briefly 

The contractors have all but finished the 
landscaping works – it appears the last step is 
installing the timber deck on the new steel frame 
and some planting. 

http://plantnet.rbgsyd.nsw.gov.au/cgi-bin/NSWfl.pl?page=nswfl&lvl=sp&name=Styphelia~laeta
http://dx.doi.org/10.7751/telopea2013019
http://dx.doi.org/10.7751/telopea2013019
http://trove.nla.gov.au/work/24203697?selectedversion=NBD24700964
http://anpsa.org.au/t-ins.html
http://bie.ala.org.au/species/NZOR-4-78447
https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Pisolithus_arhizus
http://bie.ala.org.au/species/c4186f38-1ec8-428a-8873-190302d01e10
http://sutherland.austplants.com.au/joseph_banks.php
http://plantnet.rbgsyd.nsw.gov.au/cgi-bin/NSWfl.pl?page=nswfl&lvl=sp&name=Grevillea~shiressii
http://www.gardeningwithangus.com.au/boea-hygroscopica-rock-violet/
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Leonie and I are meeting with Council staff on 17 
May to discuss the reserve including work 
directions, signage including the sign at the Bates 
Drive entrance and evacuation signage, more 
plantings and hosting a visit by other Council staff 
to introduce the new-look reserve. 

 
Mentha satureioides (ph: P. Shelton) 

Join us for a working bee on the first Thursday of 
the month from 9 am or the first Sunday of the 
month from 9.30 am. It’s always very satisfying! 

Rhonda Daniels  

At the Sydney Royal Easter Show 

 
Jill McLellan with some of the Banksia entries 

(Ph: J. McLellan) 

At the Royal Easter Show, the Banksia categories 
were later in the program. Sutherland Group was 
also able to pick up a few prizes there. 

NPWS Seminars 
Sutherland members Margaret Bradhurst and I 
presented two very good talks at the Royal NP 
seminar series on Saturday 22 April. The seminar 
was held at the visitor centre at Kamay Botany Bay 
National Park. The seminars focusing on 
“Upskilling Volunteers in Biodiversity Protection” 
and supporting the Friends of the Royal. There 
were about 40 people in attendance, including a 
few of our APS Sutherland Group members. 

Margaret presented a very informative talk on the 
native orchids of the Royal NP. Margaret has been 
observing orchids for at least 20 years and is the 

go-to person when Royal staff wish to do some 
targeted field survey. Margaret was bombarded 
with questions at the end of her presentation. 

I presented my talk after lunch on our targeted 
survey for Prostanthera densa. The talk was well 
received with Royal staff very interested in the 
distribution of the plant and why so little is known 
about it. I received some ideas on how the project 
might be enhanced with several research ideas 
suggested. 

Other talks included conservation efforts to protect 
shorebirds, powerful owls and broad-headed 
snakes, as well as a talk from WIRES. 

APS was given some good exposure and hopefully 
our group remains to be seen as an excellent 
source of local flora expertise in the Sutherland 
and wider area. 

Contact 9542 0632 (NPWS) for further information. 

Dan Clarke 

A Request for the library. 
Could we have some help please with the library? 

Lorena is doing a fantastic job looking after our 
library during the meetings, and would appreciate 
some help at the end of the evening putting the 
boxes of books back into the cupboard. So, if 
people could come forward at the end of the 
evening and help with the packing up, that would 
be wonderful. 

I know people enjoy our fabulous suppers with the 
opportunity to chat and catch up but please try to 
make a clear path for the people putting away the 
heavy boxes.  

Clare McColl 

APS NSW Quartlerly Meeting / AGM 
This meeting will be hosted by the Central Coast 
Group. The address is Philip House, 21 Old Mt 
Penang Road (please park at the Information 
Centre), Kariong. Here is the program in summary: 

Saturday, 20 May 

09:30 am Early arrivals can be directed to 
pre-meeting activities – visits to one of Mt 
Penang Gardens, Wildflower Place at 
Erina, or the Japanese Gardens, East 
Gosford. See this Gardening Australia 
feature on Mt Penang Gardens 

10:30 – 11:30 Registration at Phillip House, plant 
sales, morning tea. ($5 entry fee) 

12:00 – 1:00 Welcome by John Aitken and AGM 

1:00 – 2:30 Lunch and there will be Sausage 
sizzle, soup and colds drinks available for 
purchase. 

2:30 – 3:30 Olga Blacha is guest speaker on 
Attracting Birds with Native Plants.  

http://plantnet.rbgsyd.nsw.gov.au/cgi-bin/NSWfl.pl?page=nswfl&lvl=sp&name=Mentha~satureioides
http://friendsofroyal.org.au/
Prostanthera%20densa
http://austplants.com.au/media/kunena/attachments/124/APSNSWQuarterlyGathering20.05.17.pdf
http://mtpenanggardens.com.au/
http://mtpenanggardens.com.au/
http://www.thewildflowerplace.com.au/
http://www.abc.net.au/gardening/stories/s4664297.htm
http://www.abc.net.au/gardening/stories/s4664297.htm


APS Sutherland – May 2017  8 

The APS NSW Display at the Sydney Royal Show 2017 

 

 

We congratulate the team led by Leonie Hogue of APS 
Sutherland Group for this splendid display. May it 
attract new members! 

 (Reprinted from APS Parramatta and Hills newsletter for May2017.) 
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